Council of Chair’s Retreat

Wednesday, August 19, 2009
9:30 AM to 3:30 PM

Bingham-Davis House
The meeting began at 9:30 AM.

1. The retreat began with introductions.

2. Dean Kornbluh said that he hopes to use the Council of Chairs as a sounding board for advice and counsel and as a place for discussion on the direction of the College.  He began by laying out his perspective on higher education and the values that he brings to his position of dean.  He discussed the changing nature of undergraduate education; the challenge of supporting world-class research and graduate education; and the need to create a faculty culture that was welcoming to all types of people and to people who are in different career and life stages.  He also remarked on his strong belief in land-grant institutions and the role colleges of arts and sciences play in such institutions.  He set forth a set of personal values - preserving the disciplines while breaking down the barriers to interdisciplinary advancements; internationalizing the College; using technology to enhance and advance the College’s tri-partite mission; and applying our expertise to solving society’s most-pressing questions.  He stressed that these were offered as points of reference, not as a pre-determined College agenda.
He also remarked that as a former department chair he believes in faculty governance and that the role of administration should be to aid and assist faculty and departments/programs, not legislate.  He mentioned his interest in expanding the College’s development efforts, particularly as they pertain to private foundations.  He also said he wants to have a wider conversation with the faculty about balancing the need for more faculty lines with the need to increase current faculty salaries.
3. The Chairs offered the Dean their perspectives on the current environment and College culture.  Comments included:

· Balancing the College’s role in serving the University in its undergraduate mission and the College’s research mission, particularly when compared to the roles that the professional programs and colleges assume at the University
· Need to elevate the public image of the College to external consistencies both within the University and outside of the University

· Need for flexibility in the FMER/DOE – which would be a shift from the prevailing operating procedure of the last several years
· Need for faculty raises this year
· Continuation of the special opportunity hires policy
· Increasing study abroad opportunities and internationalizing the College

· Need for greater diversity and inclusiveness of the College faculty 
· Need to establish cultures of expertise and excellence in the College
· Need to increase community engagement and outreach in the College, particularly given that there has been a disincentive to do such work
· Need to anticipate the College’s role in general education reform

· Little coordination between departments and College regarding the Academic Readiness Program

· Strong support for the department-based advising program
· Lack of infrastructural support for faculty at the pre-award stage of grant and fellowship development
· Urgent need to address staffing changes involving the College’s OSPA liaison 
4. Dean Kornbluh discussed the current funding constraints for higher education institutions writ large and covered the different revenue opportunities available to the College.  He circulated a draft proposal for developing online courses during Summer Session 2010 wherein the College would receive 50 percent of the revenue and in turn share half of that revenue with the departments.  The Chairs responded with questions, and offered support for the draft proposal.  Specific questions regarded intellectual property rights; licensing; faculty involvement in creation and delivery; and security.  The Departments of Mathematics and Statistics both remarked that they have already mounted some online courses.  Dean Kornbluh stated that the plan is to circulate the draft proposal among the Executive Committee and the Educational Policy Committee.
5. Dean Kornbluh asked for input regarding restructuring of the Dean’s Office by splitting the position of Associate Dean for Research and Academic Programs into two associate dean positions.  The Chairs were supportive of this move.  Dean Kornbluh also reported that Dean’s administrative staff will now only attend the Chair’s meetings on an add-needed basis.  The purpose for this change is to facilitate more discursive Chair’s meetings.  He also expanded the number of meetings, asking the Chairs to meet bimonthly rather than once a month.  On occasion the IDP directors will also be in attendance.

6. Dean Kornbluh asked the Chairs to implement a “roundtable” to their meetings wherein each department chair shares departmental happenings with the group.  During this initial “roundtable” chairs shared information about their new hires; graduate student recruitment; academic conferences; and curriculum changes.  Sue Roberts, Chair of the Department of Geography, updated the group on Stan Brunn’s participation in the Faculty Exchange Program.  Don Gross, Chair of the Political Science, discussed the new social science research institute that is being created at the University-level.  
The retreat adjourned at 3:30 PM.

